
Planning Board Meeting 

8/22/19 
 

A Public Hearing for John Ross Emmons auto sales and auto repair CUP opened at 7:00.  There 

were no public comments or input. Public Hearing closed at 7:04 

 

Planning Board meeting opened at 7:05 p.m. 

 

Attendance: David Strock, Josiah Pierce, Matt Sanborn, Sue Olafsen, and Matthew Fricker. 

Selectmen Gerry Brown and Dwight Warren, as well as CEO Wes Sunderland were present. 

Town Counsel David Lourie was also in attendance (at the invitation of Dwight Warren). 

 

Citizens Kathy Pierce, Kurt Olafsen and Mandy Sanborn were also present.  

 

Item 1: Review and vote on draft minutes from August 8, 2019 meeting  

• The board reviewed and voted unanimously to approve minutes from August 8, 2019 

meeting. 

 

Item 2: Consideration of Mr. Emmons' CUP application 

• John Emmons CUP approved unanimously.  An apology was offered to Mr. Emmons from the 

Planning Board for the inconvenience of having to bring him back for a second Public hearing 

and Planning Board vote on his CUP.  A copy of the CUP is attached. 

 

Item 3: Discussion regarding Northeast Watercross Championship organization's statement of 

intent to operate a campground and commercial outdoor recreation activity without a 

conditional use permit, including consideration whether a third-party consultant should be 

engaged to document, including photographic and audio/noise sensors, the activity (note - two 

individuals associated with Northeast Watercross Championship previously approached the 

Board about a Conditional Use Permit). 

• Since Northeast Watercross Championship (NEWC) is planning an event at Nature’s 

Wilderness Resort (NWR), Jo Pierce voluntarily recused himself from any and all discussions 

or votes regarding NWR.  This is not something that was voted on by the Planning Board.  He 

left the Planning Board table and sat in the audience to participate as a citizen. 

 

• David Strock received comments from several citizens of Baldwin that NEWC was having a 

race event in Baldwin. The NEWC Facebook page/website indicated it was a 3-day event to be 

held at NWR. Online publicly available information indicated that the NEWC event at NWR is 

a commercial outdoor recreational activity with campground activity.  David Strock raised the 

question whether these activities are under the purview of the Baldwin Land Use ordinance and 

are prohibited unless you have a CUP.  The Planning Board is not the enforcement arm of the 

Town however when something like this comes up it is useful to have a discussion about it, 

learn more about the event and perhaps retain a third party to collect information about the 

event. 

 

• A discussion was held covering the Selectmen’s Meeting on 20August2019 where the topic of 

the NEWC race event was presented to interested townspeople.  Subsequent to NEWC 

approaching the Planning Board about a CUP for an event at Wood’s Mill Pond, they were 

contacted by the CEO who informed them they could hold a race under the auspices of a Mass 

Gathering Policy approved by the Town Selectmen.  That policy was subsequently rescinded, 

and a plan was made to develop a Mass Gathering Ordinance that would be put forth for 

approval at an Annual Town Meeting. 



 

• David Lourie informed the Selectmen that they did not have legislative authority and did not 

have authority to adopt a new ordinance, so he originally drafted and delivered a special event 

policy intended to be a non-prosecutorial policy, but the Selectmen opted to build a policy off 

of the Cornish policy.  Esquire Lourie clarified that the Town’s special event policy (borrowed 

from the Town of Cornish) is not a Mass Gathering Policy but is a Single Event Policy. 

Nonetheless he indicated if camping is involved in the NEWC event, it had the potential to be a 

violation of the Land Use Ordinance (LUO) and would require a CUP.  He also indicated that a 

State permit would be needed if the event was > 12 hours and > 2,000 people.  

 

• The CEO discussed his view of the differences between an ordinance and a policy.  A policy is 

intended for “single use” application, whereas a CUP “goes with the land forever”.  David 

Strock and Wes Sunderland discussed the relative merits and demerits of an ordinance vs. a 

policy.  It was clarified that the important issue was to get the topic before the Town for 

discussion, and that just because something is added to the Land Use Ordinance does not 

necessarily mean it requires a CUP, it could be a “permitting structure” as well.  The CEO 

queried the role of Town government in managing events as opposed to just letting events 

happen and trusting the capabilities and common sense of the organizers.  David Strock 

indicated that if an activity is covered under the LUO then the Planning Board has a 

responsibility discuss and manage the process and the CEO is required to enforce the 

ordinances. 

 

o Specifically, if the NEWC is operating an event that comes under the LUO, the CEO 

was asked if he would enforce it. 

 

• The Planning Board held a discussion as to whether or not the Board believed that the planned 

race activities of NEWC come under the LUO. Based on analyzing the LUO, Campgrounds 

(definition read from LUO) and Commercial Outdoor Recreation (definition read from LUO) 

are not permitted uses in the Rural District.  Campgrounds and Commercial Outdoor 

Recreation are conditional uses within the Rural District and require a CUP. 

o The Planning Board agreed that, based on the information available, the NEWC 

activities represent Campgrounds and Commercial Outdoor Recreation as defined in 

the LUO, and if executed without a CUP would be a violation of the LUO. 

o The Planning Board posed a question to the CEO as to whether this needed to be 

enforced. 

o The CEO indicated that his authority is to identify a violation and provide gentle 

persuasion.  He “suggests and writes letters” e.g., a “Notice of Violation”, but the Select 

Board “enforces.”  

o The Planning Board conveyed their perspective that the intended event by the NEWC is 

inconsistent with the LUO to the CEO and the Select Board.  If the CEO also believes 

this is a violation, he was asked to convey the issue of the potential ordinance violation 

to NEWC in writing and to provide a copy to the Planning Board. 

 

• The topic of NEWC events was opened up for discussion.  It was made known by Kurt Olafsen 

that there have been at least two other racing events held at NWR: 

o October 2018 NEWC race 

o July 2018 UTV Rally Rush – included entry fees, prizes, attendee fees, etc. 

o NEWC planned for late September 

o October 2019 – UTV Rally Rush planned. 

o The CEO was not aware of these events. 

Gerry Brown stated that the October 2018 NEWC race was actually just a gathering of 100 to 

150 friends at the NWR location, but acknowledged that Steve Reynolds from NEWC was 



present at the gathering. 

 

Gerry Brown stated that the 2018 Rally Rush event had about 25 participants and about 75 

others in attendance. 

 

Gerry Brown stated that he anticipated the planned NEWC event for late September would 

have between 800 – 1,000 people, but he previously stated there may be up to 1,500 people at 

the event. 

 

• Kurt Olafsen asked the Town Attorney, David Lourie, what the standards were for when a 

Town Selectman should recuse themselves.  David Strock asked how we should navigate this 

issue of situations of potential conflict of interest. 

o Selectman Gerry Brown said he would recuse himself on any issues including NWR. 

o David Lourie indicated that for discussion at a Planning Board, Selectman Gerry 

Brown did not need to recuse himself to comment on issues regarding NWR as he 

would be considered as just a member of the public. 

o Attorney Lourie explained further that for official Select Board business, a Selectman 

must recuse themselves if there is even an appearance that there is “temptation to put 

their personal financial interest ahead of their town responsibilities”.  The selectman’s 

actions/decisions could be voidable if they did not recuse themselves. 

 

• The Planning Board tabled the topic of whether or not to hire a consultant to monitor (noise, 

vibration, traffic impact, etc.) the NEWC event after briefly discussing the whether the Board 

could spend the funds, what type of skills the consultant would need, and the concern that such 

a consultant would be expensive.  David Strock asked the Selectmen present whether the Select 

Board would be interested in hiring a consultant for the event.  Dwight Warren stated that he 

was not sure the Town had the money. 

 

Item 4: Discussion with Baldwin's Code Enforcement Officer and the Board whether Nature's 

Wilderness, LLC (a Florida Corporation) is in current violation of the Land Use Ordinance 

under Article 8.1 on the Ordinance: 

• Article 8.1 second sentence of LUO was read. Article 8.5 was also read.  

• The NEWC planned use of NWR property is viewed as a violation of the LUO by the Planning 

Board.  However, if the CEO does not treat it as a violation, the Planning Board cannot do 

anything relative to Article 8.1 or 8.5.  The CEO must issue an N.O.V. (Notice of Violation), 

and according to MMA it is solely the purview of the CEO to interpret and enforce ordinances. 

• It is informative to the Planning Board’s review of the NWR CUP application relative to 

Articles 8.1 and 8.5 if the CEO finds that NWR is conducting activities in violation of the 

LUO. 

• It was noted in Article 8.6 that a CUP can have an “event” aspect or sunset provision.  The 

Board asked Esquire Laurie whether they could issue a CUP that ended on a specific date or for 

a specific period.  Esquire Laurie responded that the Board had that authority. 

 

 

Item 5: Professional minute taker for Planning Board Meetings. 

• Cornish currently has a minute taker for Planning Board meetings.  It is estimated that the earn 

$11 and hour for about 12 hours per month for a monthly cost of approximately $132.00.  The 

CEO will obtain contact information from Cornish. 

 

Item 6: Consideration of a motion to adjourn. 

 

A motion to adjourn was made, seconded and the meeting ended at 9:10 p.m. 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Attachment A: 

 

Baldwin Planning Board - 8/22/19 Meeting Agenda 

 

David Strock dastrock@gmail.com 

To:  

 
Board - Below is the agenda for the next meeting: 
 
Public Hearing for consideration of John Emmons Conditional Use Permit (building in front of 
Dodge Oil facility, across from Whistle Stop) 
 
Open The Board Meeting: 

1. Review and vote on draft minutes from August 8, 2019 meeting; 
2. Consideration of Mr. Emmons' CUP application; 
3. Discussion regarding Northeast Watercross Championship organization's 

statement of intent to operate a campground and commercial outdoor recreation 
activity without a conditional use permit, including consideration whether a third-
party consultant should be engaged to document, including photographic and 
audio/noise sensors, the activity (note - two individuals associated with Northeast 
Watercross Championship previously approached the Board about a Conditional 
Use Permit); 

4. Discussion with Baldwin's Code Enforcement Officer and the Board whether 
Nature's Wilderness, LLC (a Florida Corporation) is in current violation of the Land 
Use Ordinance under Article 8.1 on the Ordinance; and 

5. Consideration of a motion to adjourn. 

Respectfully, 
David Strock, Chair Planning Board 
 
PS - Danielle - please feel free to post agenda on website. 
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